Council of the

Council of University Classical Departments
MINUTES
of the 52nd meeting,

held on Saturday, 14 November 2020, at 2 pm,

via Zoom
Present: Helen Lovatt (Nottingham; Chair), Gesine Manuwald (UCL; Secretary), Armand D’Angour (Oxford), Jenny Bryan (Manchester), Eleri Cousins (Lancaster), James Davidson (Warwick), Maria Fragoulaki (Cardiff), Bruce Gibson (Liverpool), Lucy Grig (Edinburgh), Ellen O’Gorman (Bristol), Katherine Harloe (Reading), Fritz-Gregor Herrmann (Swansea), Nick Lowe (RHUL), Sharon Marshall (Exeter; Statistics), Fiona McHardy (Roehampton), Fiona Mitchell (Birmingham), Neville Morley (Exeter; Open Access), Judith Mossman (Coventry), Adrastos Omissi (Glasgow), Robin Osborne (Cambridge), Joanna Paul (Open University; Education Committee), Elizabeth Pender (Leeds), April Pudsey (Manchester Met; Elections), Kelli Rudolph / Dunstan Lowe (Kent), Elena Theodorakopoulos (Birmingham), Ruth Westgate (Cardiff), Jakob Wisse (Newcastle), Greg Woolf (ICS), Naoko Yamagata (Open University)
Apologies: Susan Deacy (Roehampton; Bulletin), Elena Isayev (Exeter; Treasurer), Jennifer Ingleheart (Durham), Daniel Stewart (Leicester), Rebecca Sweetman (St Andrews)
1. Apologies for absence and welcome
An application by Classics at Coventry University to become an affiliate member of CUCD was approved and a representative invited to join the meeting.
2. Minutes of the 51st meeting, held on 2 November 2019 (Appendix 1)
The minutes of the last meeting were confirmed (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/minutes-and-agenda/).
3. Matters arising from the minutes
Members were reminded to make use of the CUCD protocols available on the CUCD website.

It was noted that, due to the unforeseen developments over the course of the past year, some planned events had not taken place, but were still intended to happen in the future.
4. Chair’s Report
The year had been eventful and interesting, at an uncertain time in higher education, when it was a pleasure to see that Classics colleagues were supportive of each other. In addition to general uncertainty, a number of institutions had to deal with a reduced student intake, as a result of the way in which A-Level results were determined in the summer. The most obvious consequences were the proposed redundances at Roehampton; the Chair had written a letter in support and received a reply from management, giving student numbers as the defining reason for the proposed cuts.
Generally, Classics departments seemed to have handled the pandemic reasonably well. Sector-wide consequences included a reduction in research time for permanent staff, a reduction of temporary contracts, an increased workload for staff and students and different balances between in-person and online teaching at different institutions. The pandemic had also impacted student welfare: CUCD was in the process of making donations to Sportula and the Women’s Classical Committee and was consulting with the Classical Association on a longer-term hardship fund.
In the wake of the ‘Black Lives Matter’ movement anti-racism had become an important issue.
The REF process was moving on; CUCD had consulted on it at various stages. The final deadline for submission was now March 2021. The composition of the Classics sub-panel was basically finalized, except for a recent call for further nominations in specific areas.
The withdrawal of Initial Teacher Training bursaries would have an impact on Classics. The Classical Association had written a letter voicing concerns; CUCD would send a similar letter.
CUCD was still working with the Arts and Humanities Alliance (AHA).
5. Impact of Covid-19 and possible actions of CUCD in response

Reports from departments represented pointed to the following widespread problems, though the situation was slightly different at each institution: recruitment freezes, proposals of voluntary severance, reduction of temporary contracts, pay freezes; withdrawal of research leave and personal research allowances; expectation to spend less time on research and more time on teaching; increased workload for staff and students; cancellation of traditional exams for another year and issues with replacing assessment in language modules with appropriate online formats; potential reduction of diversity among the student body since students from less advantaged backgrounds face particular issues when studying from home; difficulties with monitoring attendance and attainment of students needing more support; unreasonable expectations of institutions of how online teaching should look like (e.g. ban on introducing new modules; requirement to edit captions).

It was suggested that CUCD might organize a data gathering exercise, to get a better idea of the situation across the country, including collecting examples of best practice and unreasonable requirements. CUCD could offer support through its Education Committee.

6. CUCD Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Report (Appendix 2)
The CUCD Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Report was now available. It had been sent to institutional contacts and published on the CUCD website (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/equality-and-diversity/). There would be a launch event on 25 November, hosted by the ICS, to which everyone was invited (https://ics.sas.ac.uk/events/event/23367). Victoria Leonard, who had contributed to the report, would publicize it on social media. Contacts were encouraged to distribute the report in their departments and put it on the agenda for a departmental meeting. It was also suggested that the report should be sent to chairs of classical organizations and journal editors, inviting responses and encouraging them to follow best practice.
7. CUCD Conference guidelines

CUCD was in the process of drawing up resources for inclusive events, inspired by material produced by Philosophical Association, the Classical Association and the Women’s Classical Committee.

CUCD had been invited to offer a panel for the virtual Classical Association conference in 2021 and might use this forum to promote inclusivity issues.
8. Update on Open Access
On behalf of CUCD, Neville Morley had contributed to the most recent consultation on open access. UKRI had now announced that their new policy, in light of this consultation, would be published in the second quarter of next year. Further consultation about the role of open access in the next REF would probably happen afterwards. Another overall review of REF might be on agenda (see https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/science-minister-on-the-research-landscape).
9. Update on CUCD Education Committee
The academic year had started well with a number of plans. There had been a good response to the call for funded event last autumn. In the end, only one of them had gone ahead in the planned form, the inaugural meeting of a ‘post-92 network’, which had taken place at the beginning of March and had been well attended; a follow-up event would happen online soon. The only other supported event had been an ‘Inclusive Classics’ workshop, which had been moved online and very well attended (having received funding for IT infrastructure). Currently, funding for events was not needed in the same way, but Education Committee remained keen to support colleagues in other ways and to provide a forum for discussions on pedagogy. It was planned to revive the Education Committee blog as a shared space for reflection on online and blended pedagogy; ideas for topics to be considered were invited. Education Committee was liaising with History UK and had circulated their handbook on online teaching (for other helpful material see https://drive.google.com/file/d/12o51MNQ5nrzeak85i1HuhAbrCajYO7wV/view). Education Committee might still issue a call for events to be held under the auspices of CUCD, even if funding was not needed. Pressing topics in the current environment included student welfare, decolonization of the curriculum, remote assessment and Inclusive Classics.
10. Update on CUCD Bulletin

On behalf of the Bulletin Editor it was reported that the goal to publish one item per month had already been exceeded for 2020 and that there was still more to come. Articles published included responses to the current situation and reports on events organized under the auspices of CUCD. Suggestions for topics to be covered in future were invited.
11. Treasurer’s business

On behalf of the Treasurer it was reported that CUCD’s bank balance was healthy and similar to last year. Outgoings over the year had been fairly low, since some planned events had not taken place and there had been fewer costs for travelling to meetings. It was noted, however, that a number of institutions had not paid their subscriptions for the past year, for various reasons. It was agreed to chase these institutions again since it was felt that institutions able to pay should pay as CUCD needed funds to continue all its activities.
12. Secretary’s business

Members were reminded to notify the Secretary of any changes in contact details.
13. Report on Statistics

Although the call to provide statistics had not gone out earlier than in past years, as originally planned, the collection of data was still somewhat ahead of last year in terms of returns; a reminder for missing information would be sent out in the coming weeks. The aim was to close the Bulletin with the statistics at the end of year. It was agreed that the collection of statistical data yielded very useful material.
14. CUCD Elections (Standing Committee)
In order to implement some of the recommendations of the EDI report (see item 6), it was agreed that CUCD would have an Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Committee in future. In order to enable this, an update of the CUCD Constitution was approved (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk). Two expressions of interest from colleagues had been received for the new role of Chair of EDI Committee, and both had expressed an interest in carrying out this role as a job share. The two candidates were elected unanimously.
Four current members of Standing Committee (Secretary and three ordinary members) had come to the end of their first term; all had indicated that they were willing to stand for re-election for a second term, and no other nominations had been received. The re-election of all four Standing Committee members was approved unanimously.

15. AOB
It was suggested that a list of external examiners could again be hosted on the CUCD website.
16.  Date of next meeting
Saturday, 13 November 2021, 2pm (virtual meeting).
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